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Minutes of November 5, 2020 

In response to the COVID-19 pandemic and given the current prohibitions on gatherings imposed by Governor Baker’s March 23, 2020 “Order Assuring Continued Operation of Essential Services in the Commonwealth, Closing Workplaces, and Prohibiting Gatherings of More than 10 People,” this public hearing was conducted virtually, as allowed by Governor Baker’s March 12, 2020 “Order Suspending Certain Provisions of the Open Meeting Law, G.L. c. 30A, §20.

The following Commissioners were present:
Michelle Kayserman, Chair 
Stephanie Radner, Vice Chair
Eliot Foulds, Clerk 
Bob Holmes
Leigh Hafrey
Nick Garlick

The following staff were also present:
Renee Johnson, Administrator
Elissa Brown, Conservation Agent 

The following Commissioners were absent:  
Sean Hanley, Alternate 
Nathan Gauthier, Alternate


The following Applicants and/or Representatives were present: 
Brian Cummings, Applicant -128 Milton St.
Jay Bullens, Applicant/Owner -7 Schoolmaster Lane
John Glossa, Representative/Engineer-7 Schoolmaster Lane 
Felix and Hector Sanchez Applicant,-G & S Enterprise Construction Corp-34 Hyde Park St.
Joseph Porter, VTP Associates Representative-34 Hyde Park St.
Matt Grosshandler, Representative - 80 Bridge St
Chris Kostiopoulos, Applicant-80 Bridge St.

Commissioner Kayserman called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm in accordance with the Wetlands Protection Act, M.G.L. Chapter 131, Section 40, the Dedham Wetlands Bylaw, and the Dedham Stormwater Management Bylaw. 


New Applications 

· 128 Milton Street, Brian Cummings, Applicant – After the Fact Request for Determination of Applicability for restoration of disturbed area within Riverfront Associated with Mother Brook (RDA 2020-10).
Mr. Cummings explained that he was unaware that he should not have removed vegetation, installed invasive shrubs, or re-graded soil within Riverfront Area without approval.  He is proposing remediating his removing the invasive privet shrubs, re-grading to natural conditions, removing a chain link fence, planting native species; and broadcasting a native seed mix. 

Agent Brown stated that the Applicant purchased this property  to be  converted from a two-family house to retail or mixed retail/residential. He had come before the Commission before for a minor Stormwater  Management permit to create parking spaces in this area  When the area had been cleared in front for the parking spaces, the applicant removed a bunch of privet shrubs and placed them to the back along the existing fence line and along with some re-grading.

After further examining the property where they were planted, Agent Brown discovered that the Applicant’s efforts extended beyond his property line onto DCR property. She stated the Applicant is proposing to remove this existing fence chain link fence located on DCR property so it doesn't look like he actually owns that property, removing the privet shrubs that he planted, restoring the original grading, and putting down some loam and seed , and installing native shrubs as shown on his plan. 

The applicant shared that he would be working with a landscape architect named Jimmy Sheehan.
Commissioner Radner stated that some of the plants on the plan, particularly the shrubs, would need both male and female shrubs to get fruit. 

[bookmark: _Hlk46831339]Commissioner Kayserman moved to close the public hearing and issue a Negative Determination of Applicability. Commissioner Foulds seconded. A roll call vote was taken: Kayserman, Radner Holmes, Hafrey, Garlick , and Foulds all voted in favor. 

Continued Applications

· 34 Hyde Park Street, Felix and Hector Sanchez, G & S Enterprise Construction Corp., Applicant – Joseph Porter, VTP Associates, Representative – Notice of Intent and Major Stormwater Management Permit Application for the demolition of an existing single family dwelling and construction of a new single family dwelling with new utilities (DEP # 141-0575, MSMP 2020-16).

Representative Porter updated the Commission with the current project.  He said that the house was moved further away from the wetlands to allow for more area and plantings between the house and the wetlands.  A drain line was moved slightly to avoid conflict with the sewer line and a manhole added to act as a clean out in case the overflow.  Test pit locations were added to the plans. A second test pit was completed to make sure that rock was not in the area and was included in the plans. He informed us that Jason Mammone from Dedham Engineering had written a memo but had been received later and that minor changes were not able to be made until early this week. 

Commissioner Kayserman asked how far the proposed house is now from the wetlands. Mr. Porter responded that 1,300 square feet of building was located within the Buffer Zone and the driveway was 952 square feet of driveway.  The house was initially moved back five feet and then an additional 8.5 feet for a total of 13 feet. Commissioner Foulds noted by moving the house forward they would minimize the driveway and therefore impervious surface. 

Stephanie Deavila, 7 Faith Hill, stated that two trees from her property were removed and she would like them replaced.  She was fine with the species that the landscaper had proposed in the earlier meeting.  Mr. Felix Sanchez stated that he spoke with the abutters husband and said that he will willing to replant the trees – that  there would be no waiting. 

Commissioner Kayserman asked that the applicant present revised plans to the Conservation office and to make sure that all the engineering concerns are  addressed. 

Commissioner Kayserman moved to continue the applicant to November 19, 2020.  Commissioner Radner seconded. A roll call vote was taken:  Kayserman, Holmes, Hafrey, Radner, Garlick and Foulds all voted in favor. 

[bookmark: _Hlk48217729]Miscellaneous
· Notices of Violations:

	7 Schoolmaster Lane – Unauthorized vegetation removal and re-grading in Buffer Zone.  Jay Bullens, property owner, has retained John Glossa, PE who will work on submitted a MSMP and Karon Skinner will work on the  NOI. They hope to have it submitted by November 12, 2020. 

	Commissioner Kayserman stated that previous deadlines had been missed and questioned how the Commission could count on them to honor their commitment this time.  She expressed the Commission’s frustration with  not receiving updates or information . 

	Mr. Glossa stated that research on the house identified that the house was served by a well and infiltration is not allowed within 100 feet from the well under the MA Stormwater Standards. Now that they have identified where the well is located, he felt confident he could design a plan that meets the require setbacks.  He further stated that the he would have to request a waiver for the 2 inches of storage capacity for the infiltration system, but would meet the requirement for zero increase in discharge and volume.  The TSS and Total Phosphorus removal would be attempted to meet as close as possible. 

	Agent Brown stated that the applicant should also check the Building Department files for plot plans or an as-built to confirm any information about previously installed stormwater systems. She had a draft enforcement order that she was prepared to recommend but in researching historic Commission approaches to enforcement, she determined that the Commission could alternatively issue a ticket for up to $300/day for noncompliance under both stormwater management and the wetlands regulations.  She additionally asked for notification prior to test pits as it is an exempt activity under the WPA. 
		
Commissioner Kayserman stated that the Commission was looking forward to receiving a submission on November 12, 2020 and would postpone issuing an enforcement order until that date contingent on receiving that submission.  

80 Bridge St. – Mr. Grosshandler, on behalf of Mr. Kostiopoulos, stated that the test pits were found to be non-favorable with unworkable soils. Engineers revisited further designs and reached the conclusion that there was not a good way to infiltration that they could find. He stated that the owner is interested in working with the Commission and was interested in paying for a peer review.  He apologized to the Commission for lack of communication and looked for clarification on what is acceptable communication from his client to the Commission.

Agent Brown stated that they had asked for the funds several months ago, and requested to see the test pit data, as she had been told they had found good soils and now the Commission was being told infiltration was not possible. She asked that the Applicant drop off a check for $3,000 payable to the Town of Dedham for a peer review. 

Commissioner Kayserman reiterated that the lack of communication, the omission of the test pit data, and a lack of a proposal of alternative treatment technologies and products. She hopes to see stormwater improvements in the revised submission to be submitted by deadline of November 12, 2020.
 
		
Public Comment:
Adnan Derti expressed his frustration of both the Building Department , the Conservation Department  and the Zoning Board of Appeals in the Town of Dedham. He asked that the Board and both Department by fined for what he believes are infractions of the Stormwater Bylaw.  Vice Chair Radner stated that the Commission was a volunteer committee who dedicates personal time to the process and do their best to protect the wetlands and enforce the policy and local and state bylaws. It is not up to the Commission to take the role as the enforcer. Commissioner and Chair Michelle Kayserman suggested that the resident find the proper legal avenues to file whatever complaints he finds necessary. 
	
Agents Report:
322 Washington Street - Dedham Engineering is in the process of reviewing and comments have been submitted. 
Northeastern University - a  peer reviewer was hired, and the first set of comments were released, The Commission should expect a revised submittal at some point in the future.
Norfolk in Dedham, 222 Ames St. - a peer reviewer had been retained and first set of comments were submitted to applicant, who is also scheduled to appear before the Planning Board.
Hotel, 95 Eastern Avenue - is scheduled to appear in front of the Planning Board. A peer reviewer has gone through two sets of comments and is generally satisfied with the submittal.  The applicant will have to address comments from Engineering and Planning Board.  The Commission should expect that the applicant will appear in front of the Commission in the near future. 

Town Meeting Warrant Articles  – Ms. Radner reviewed the following articles pertinent to the Conservation Commission that would be on the Warrant:  

1. Transfer station and smokestack demolition
2. Trenton Street Playground
3. Tree planting along the rail corridor 
4. Open Space Committee – membership changes
5. Stormwater Management Permit fee changes

In addition, a planned residential development (PRD was proposed for Lowder Street, which she recommends a letter of support be sent by the Commission to Town Meeting.  She stated that it is a huge parcel of land, of which 30 + acres of land is being proposed to be donated to the town. She felt that it's a great plan for a residential development, much more scaled down from the original subdivision proposal and from earlier versions of the PRD. However, she expressed concern that at this point there is virtually no way for the public to access the land. She expressed suggested that the Commission advocate very strongly for public access with parking. Commissioner Radner stated that she would reach out to Jessica Porter and Mike Podolski to see if they had thought about access to this land, or an easement. 

Minutes-  Approval of the minutes of 10/1/20 and 10/15/20 were deferred until the next meeting.

	


Respectfully submitted, 
Renee Johnson, Administrator 
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